BOROUGH OF KETTERING

at a meeting of the Council of the Borough of Kettering held at the Municipal Offices, Bowling Green Road,  Kettering on 25th September 2013                                                                                      
Present:

	Councillor 
Keli Watts (Mayor)
	Councillor Jenny Henson

	
"
Duncan Bain (Deputy Mayor)
	
"
Philip Hollobone

	
"
Linda Adams
	
"
David Howes

	
“
Maurice Bayes
	
"
Ian Jelley

	
"
Steve Bellamy
	
"
Shirley Lynch

	
"
David Bishop
	
"
Mary Malin

	
"
Michael Brown
	
"
Ellie Manns

	
"
Jonathan Bullock
	
"
Paul Marks

	
"
Lloyd Bunday
	
"
Russell Roberts

	
"
Mark Dearing
	
"
Jan Smith

	
"
Maggie Don
	
"
David Soans

	
"
Scott Edwards
	
" 
Margaret Talbot

	
"
Michelle George
	
"
Michael Tebbutt

	
"
Ruth Groome
	
"
Jonathan West

	
"
James Hakewill
	
"
Derek Zanger

	
"
Eileen Hales, MBE
	



	
	

	
	


13.C.01
APOLOGIES


Apologies for absence were received from Councillors Freer, Lamb, Moreton and Mills.
13.C.02
MINUTES
RESOLVED
that the minutes of the meeting held on 24th April 2013 be approved as a correct record and signed by the Mayor.
13.C.03
DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST

None.
13.C.04
MAYOR'S ANNOUNCEMENTS


The Mayor made the following announcements:-
· Following the Mayor's recent visit, civic dignitaries in Lahnstein had sent their best wishes to Kettering Borough Council 

· The Mayor had visited America on a personal basis, but had also attended official engagements on behalf of the Council whilst in Kettering, Ohio

· The Civic Ball would be held on Friday, 8th November and members were urged to support the Mayor's Charity by donating a raffle prize

· A trip to Harrington Gin Distillery would be held on 26th November – all members were invited to attend

· The annual sporting event between members and officers would be held at the National Volleyball Centre in Kettering on a date to be announced

Councillors Malin and Don

The sympathy of the Council was extended to Councillors Malin and Don, who had recently suffered bereavements.

A minute's silence was held in memory of Councillor Phil Malin, who was a former Mayor's consort and serving member of Desborough Town Council and Mr Ralph Don.

13.C.05
LEADER'S ANNOUNCMENTS


The Leader announced a change to the cabinet in that Councillors Freer and Malin would no longer be members of the cabinet, having taken up new challenges within the Council.

Councillors Freer and Malin were thanked for their work as members of the Cabinet.


Following the recent Public Service Award, a delegation of 25 government officials from the People's Republic of China had visited the Council on 22nd September.  During the visit, the connectivity of Kettering to both Europe and within the UK was recognised.  At the conclusion of the visit the Council was presented with gifts.

As a result of the visit, a pledge had been made to share best practice with the Chinese delegates.


Councillor David Bishop congratulated Northamptonshire Cricket Club on their recent success in being promoted to Division 1 of the County Championship.

AGREED
that the Mayor send a letter of congratulations to the Northamptonshire Cricket Club on behalf of the Council.
13.C.06
INDIVIDUAL ELECTORAL REGISTRATION
This item was withdrawn from the agenda and deferred to the meeting of the Council to be held on 26th February 2014.
13.C.07
SEATS ON STREETS LOCAL DEVELOPMENT ORDER

A report was submitted which considered the Seats on Streets Local Development Order for adoption by the Council.

It was noted that currently two consents were required to be applied for, namely a Street Café Licence from NCC Highways and a Planning Permission for a change of use from Kettering Borough Council.  Adoption of the Local Development Order for Kettering town centre would mean that only one consent would need to be applied for. The Local Development Order applied to A3 uses (restaurants, cafes and snack bars) and C1 use (hotels).


It was noted that consultation on the Local Development Order took place from 1st March to 2nd April 2013.  No objections were received.  The Secretary of State had also indicated there was no intention of intervention.  Having considered a report on 31st July 2013, the Planning Policy Committee recommended that the Local Development Order be adopted.


In debate, the Local Development Order was welcomed by the Council.   

Members expressed the view that the opportunity should exist for Rothwell, Desborough and Burton Latimer to adopt Local Development Orders for Seat on Streets, and it was noted that applications should be directed through the Borough Council if premises wished to sell alcohol.
RESOLVED
that the Seats on Streets Local Development Order be adopted.

13.C.08
COMMUNITY GOVERNANCE REVIEW – KETTERING BOROUGH COUNCIL AREA


A report was submitted which recommended to Council that a light touch Community Governance Review be undertaken based on the criteria set out in the report for Parishes within the Kettering Borough Council area.


Burton Latimer Town Council had asked for its area to be reviewed.  Other towns and parishes had informally expressed an interest in their areas being reviewed, most notably those who were finding it difficult to attract candidates and members. 


The recommendation of the Executive Committee and guiding principles for determining which areas would be subject to a light-touch review, should this option be adopted, were noted.
RESOLVED
that a light touch Community Governance Review be undertaken based on the criteria set out in the report.

(Councillor Groome joined the meeting at 7.40 pm)

13.C.09
AFFORDABLE CREDIT


It was proposed by Councillor West and seconded by Councillor Manns that:-


"That Kettering Borough Council welcomes the UK-wide campaign to end 'legal loan sharking' which has included the collection of Borough residents' signatures on a petition in Kettering Town Centre.  We believe that the lack of access to affordable credit is socially and economically damaging. Unaffordable credit can cause a myriad of unwanted effects, such as poorer diets, colder homes, rent, council tax and utility arrears, depression (which impacts on job-seeking behaviour) and poor health.


We are concerned by the targeted advertising used by loan companies, which target members of the armed forces, students and those receiving tax credits and child benefit.  We note that unaffordable credit is extracting wealth from our most deprived communities and believe it is the responsibility of all levels of government to try to ensure affordable credit for all.


We therefore pledge to:

(i)
use best practice to promote financial literacy and affordable lending to ensure wealth stays in the Kettering economy;

(ii)
continue to promote credit unions in the Borough which offer access to affordable credit and which encourage saving;

(iii)
refer this issue to a task and finish group of the Research and Development Committee to enable the Council to consider all the implications, form a better understanding of the role the Council can play in supporting our residents and develop a clear policy; and

(iv)
recommend that the task and finish group considers how the Council can lobby Government to strengthen the rules governing the issue of lending licences and address the lack of affordable credit and how the Council can promote financial literacy and affordable lending.

During debate members unanimously commended the Council on its cross-party working and agreement to the motion.  However, as it was felt that recommendation (iv) was already cover in (iii), Councillor Mark Dearing proposed and Councillor Mike Brown seconded the following amendment:

That recommendation (iv) be deleted.


Following further debate the amendment was withdrawn and it was

RESOLVED
that Kettering Borough Council welcomes the UK-wide campaign to end 'legal loan sharking' which has included the collection of Borough residents' signatures on a petition in Kettering Town Centre.  We believe that the lack of access to affordable credit is socially and economically damaging. Unaffordable credit can cause a myriad of unwanted effects, such as poorer diets, colder homes, rent, council tax and utility arrears, depression (which impacts on job-seeking behaviour) and poor health.


We are concerned by the targeted advertising used by loan companies, which target members of the armed forces, students and those receiving tax credits and child benefit.  We note that unaffordable credit is extracting wealth from our most deprived communities and believe it is the responsibility of all levels of government to try to ensure affordable credit for all.


We therefore pledge to:

(i)
use best practice to promote financial literacy and affordable lending to ensure wealth stays in the Kettering economy;

(ii)
continue to promote credit unions in the Borough which offer access to affordable credit and which encourage saving;

(iii)
refer this issue to a task and finish group of the Research and Development Committee to enable the Council to consider all the implications, form a better understanding of the role the Council can play in supporting our residents and develop a clear policy; and

(iv)
recommend that the task and finish group considers how the Council can lobby Government to strengthen the rules governing the issue of lending licences and address the lack of affordable credit and how the Council can promote financial literacy and affordable lending.
(Voting 28 For, 0 Against, 1 Not Voting)
13.C.10
COUNCIL TENANTS

It was proposed by Councillor Steve Bellamy and seconded by Councillor Ian Jelley and  subsequently unanimously

RESOLVED
that this administration will continue to look to implement new fiscally sound initiatives to help our tenants remain within their homes.  As a local authority landlord it is our duty to help those that have shown they will act responsibly and are willing to help themselves, or are unable to.
13.C.11
HOUSING GROWTH

Councillor Jonathan Bullock asked the Deputy Leader of the Council and the Portfolio Holder for Planning and Growth the following question:-

"Does the Council believe in limiting housing growth and what local control has been put in place in the Borough to achieve this?"


Councillor Ian Jelley, on behalf of the Deputy Leader and Portfolio Holder for Planning and Growth, responded as follows:-


"There is already a control in place – the planning system limits housing growth."


Councillor Jonathan Bullock asked the following supplementary question:-


"What will we see for Localism in the Planning System?"


Councillor Jelley stated that a full response would be given to Councillor Bullock following the meeting.

13.C.12
SHARED SERVICES AND PARTNERSHIP WORKING

Councillor Jonathan Bullock asked the Portfolio Holder for Finance the following question:-


"Which other local authorities is the Council working with to achieve efficiencies?"


The Portfolio Holder for Finance responded as follows:-


"There are more than a dozen joint service arrangements in place with other organisations, involving other district councils in the county, the police, fire service and county council.  In addition, we have shared arrangement here in the main offices for partners such as the CAB, hospital, HMRC and Connexions service, which bring some financial benefits, but more importantly provide significant benefits of co-location to our customers, who save money and time and get easier resolution of their problems.


Councillor Bullock asked the following supplementary question:-


"This is an excellent example, but please could you name those authorities the Council deals with."


The Portfolio Holder for Finance agreed to supply a full list to Councillor Bullock following the meeting.

(The meeting started at 7.00 pm and ended at 8.00 pm)

Signed …………………………….
The Mayor

AI

(Council No. 8)

25.09.13


